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5 March 2024 

Dear Parent/Carer 

In June 2023, HM Inspectors published a letter on Baldragon Academy. The letter set out a 
number of areas for improvement which we agreed with the school and Dundee City Council. 
Recently, as you may know, we visited the school again. During our visit, we talked to young 
people and worked closely with the headteacher and staff. We heard from the headteacher 
and other staff about the steps the school has taken to improve. We looked at particular 
areas that had been identified in the original inspection and at other aspects of the school’s 
work, as proposed by the headteacher. As a result, we were able to find out about the 
progress the school has made and how well this is supporting young people's learning and 
achievements. This letter sets out what we found.  
 
Develop a school culture, underpinned by agreed school values, that promotes higher 
aspirations and expectations of all young people. This needs to focus on improving 
young people’s attendance and late coming, and the attitudes to learning and 
behaviour of a minority of young people. 
 
Senior leaders have introduced stronger arrangements to monitor young people’s attendance 
by undertaking detailed analysis of pupil absence on a more regular basis. They are 
contacting parents more promptly and promoting good attendance. Although attendance 
rates are higher than previous years, overall attendance rates remain significantly behind the 
national average and therefore continued action is required. This includes the Enhanced 
Support Area (ESA) where attendance remains low. 
 
Senior leaders have also introduced more effective arrangements to monitor late coming. 
Principal Teachers of Guidance, supported by senior leaders, are now better able to 
challenge young people’s late coming. As a result, the number of late comings from August 
to December 2023 has reduced.  
 
Senior leaders recognise the ongoing need to address the attitudes to learning and behaviour 
of a significant minority of young people across the school. Too often, young people do not 
settle quickly to work, continue their own conversations, or seek ways to bring attention to 
themselves. Almost all staff are working well to promote positive relationships but need to be 
better supported in tackling instances where young people do not follow instructions. The 
headteacher, senior and middle leaders, with the support from Dundee City Council, need to 
significantly strengthen their approaches to responding to behavioural issues both within and 
outwith classes. This remains an important area for improvement. Young people in the ESA 
feel well supported and learn in a calmer environment.  
 
Develop more robust plans, building on the ‘Baldragon Way’, to improve learning and 
teaching across the school. This should ensure that all young people benefit from 
high-quality learning and teaching that meets their needs effectively.  
 
Staff have worked well with senior leaders and Dundee City Council officers to outline the 
features of high-quality learning and teaching through the creation of the Pupil Voice 
Classroom Commitment. As a result, there is a greater consistency across the school in 
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teachers sharing the purpose of learning and what successful learning looks like. However, 
the use of learning intentions and success criteria is not of a consistently high enough quality 
across the school. This is impacting on young people having an understanding of how to 
progress their learning.  
 
Teachers working within their departments, supported by middle leaders, should focus on 
planning tasks and activities set at the right level of difficulty for young people. There are too 
many lessons where young people would benefit from greater levels of challenge in their 
learning. This includes practice within the ESA. Teachers need better access to information 
about young people who require additional support needs and prior attainment levels to 
support them to plan learning appropriately. There are features of highly effective practice 
that could be further shared and built upon across the school. Staff should work within their 
departments to plan tasks and activities that are relevant, motivating and set at the right level 
of difficulty for young people. 
 
Work with staff from the local authority to improve attainment as an immediate priority 
across the school, especially in S4, by S5 and by S6. 
 
Staff have been working well to improve the progress of their learners. As a result, there are 
a few areas where attainment has shown early signs of improvement. This includes 
improvements in literacy and numeracy attainment for leavers, including those who require 
additional support in their learning. Standards of attainment remain low in several measures 
with some declines evident. There are a few departments that are performing well but the 
number of young people presented for National 5 and Higher needs to increase. Senior 
leaders acknowledge that attainment still requires significant improvement, and should work 
with staff to improve attainment as an immediate priority across the school, especially in S4, 
by S5 and by S6.  
 
Continue to develop effective approaches across the school that assist staff in 
reviewing regularly all young people’s progress and in providing appropriate support 
that meets all young people’s needs. 
 
Senior leaders have developed more effective approaches across the school that assist staff 
in reviewing young people’s progress in the senior phase. Departments across the school 
now have a more robust approach to analysing their examination results and meet with 
senior leaders to discuss performance. There are more regular meetings between middle and 
senior leaders to discuss attainment. Middle leaders should strengthen arrangements for 
monitoring progress through the BGE. There should also be clear expectations for all staff in 
how they use this data to help inform approaches to planning learning, teaching and 
assessment. This improved approach should assist with planning tasks and activities that are 
set at the right level of difficulty.  
 
Senior leaders have prioritised child protection and re-launched the school’s approaches to 
child protection. All staff have successfully completed the e-learning module on child 
protection and safeguarding. As a result, all staff understand fully how to apply the school’s 
procedures relating to child protection and safeguarding. Overall, young people report an 
improved sense of safety within the school building as a result of improved supervision and 
security. Principal Teachers of Guidance should continue as planned to discuss with 
individual young people within their house teams reasons for not feeling safe. In addition, all 
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staff should continue to support those young people who feel that their sense of safety is 
compromised. Senior leaders and Principal Teachers of Guidance have worked closely with 
staff to adopt a stronger, consistent stance in relation to promoting anti-bullying and in 
dealing effectively and timeously with incidences of bullying.  
 
 
What happens next? 
 
The school has made some progress since the original inspection. We will liaise with Dundee 
City Council regarding the school’s capacity to improve. We are maintaining contact with the 
school and will carry out a progress visit within 6 months of the publication of this letter. We 
will discuss with Dundee City Council the details of this visit. Following the visit, we will write 
to you as parents informing you of the progress the school has made. 
 
 
 
Teri McIntosh 
HM Inspector 
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